NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS SPECIAL MEETING

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

FEBRUARY 19, 2000

I. Call to Order

The special meeting was called to order by President James Salas at 8:32 am., Saturday, February 19, 2000.  Board members present were:  James Salas, Joe Salazar, Donna Stryker, Reta Jones, and Katherine Ingold.  Staff members present were; Superintendent Nell C. Carney, Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, and Dianna Jennings, Director of Student Services.

Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Admin Assistant, was recording secretary.

II. Pledge of Allegiance

Dr. Nell Carney led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III. Introduction of Guests

Guests present:  J. Brad Steward, Linda Brubaker, John Wolfe, Pam Wolfe, Dan McClarin, John C. McAninch, Alicia McAninch, Jennifer McClarin, Josie Starr, Maria Mendoza, Carolyn Vick, Lee Rohovec, Anna Rohovec, Sandra Montoya, Patty Harmon, Jean Buhri, Bob Jensen, and Andrea Higgins.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

President Salas – Expressed his best wishes to the NMSVH students who participated in the wrestling tournament in Albuquerque on February 18, 2000.

Joe Salazar – No comments.

Donna Stryker – Informed the Board of Regents that the Governor of New Mexico has appointed her to the Statewide Rehab Advisory Council for the Blind.  Wished the students and staff participating in the Close-up trip to Washington, D.C. well and expressed that she is confident that Retha Coburn will do an outstanding job.  Informed 

all Board members and guests that there is a new publication out called FINDING WHEELS which is a curriculum for non-drivers with visual impairments.  It is an excellent tool for kids in transition.  Dr. Anne Corn and Dr. Penny Rosenblum, who are consultants for NMSVH helped author this new publication.  Received a copy of the letter that was distributed by Dr. Erin concerning the survey of student services in New Mexico.  Expressed pleasure that this letter has been distributed, and that progress is being made on this study.  Stated that she is looking forward to the future with positive proactive changes that will be made for the benefit of the students, staff, and NMSVH.

Katherine Ingold –Expressed her pleasure in the number of visitors present at this Board meeting.  Informed the Board and guests that she continues to work with the Food Services Study Committee.  She had the privilege of assisting the MI children during a meal on the campus.  Expressed her appreciation for being allowed to participate on the Board of Regents and being able to serve the children and staff of NMSVH.  Stated that she is delighted to be at the meeting today, and has had great pleasure in serving with Dr. Carney.

Reta Jones – Stated her pleasure in being at the meeting today.  She expressed that she is pleased to announce the progress being made by the NMSVH Preschool Expansion Committee, and is happy to see one of the members of the Expansion Committee present at todays meeting.  One of things that she is most pleased about is the inclusive effort of the committee and the work that it is commencing.  There is a lot of work to be done and she expressed her appreciation for the parents input on the Preschool Expansion Committee.  She is pleased in the amount of progress that has been made at NMSVH in the past year and a half under Dr. Carneys leadership.  She thanked Dr. Carney for the leadership that she has provided to the school.  She expressed that her only regret is that it has been a short tenure.  

V.
Board Activities

A.
Agenda.  Donna Stryker recommended that due to the large number of guests and staff present the agenda be revised to include Public and Parent Input.  President Salas recommended that the motion to amend the agenda be included into the motion to approve the agenda.  President Salas indicated that Mr. Jim Huge, Huge & Associates, expected to be at this meeting at the convening.  (Mr. Huge is participating in the Executive Session portion of the agenda to discuss Hiring of Certified Staff.)  

However Mr. Huge has informed President Salas that he would not be present until late morning, early afternoon due to transportation arrangements.  President Salas asked if there are other recommended changes to the agenda other than what has already been discussed?  No other changes recommended.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Joe Salazar the Board moved to amend the Board Agenda for the February 19, 2000 Special Meeting of the Board of Regents to include Public and Parent Input, to recognize the need for flexibility to accommodate Mr. Jim Huge, and to accept the agenda as amended. (carried unanimously).
VI.
Input.  President Salas informed the Board and guests present that Public and Parent Input is limited to a total of 30 minutes each.
A.
Public Input..  President Salas asked how many in attendance were interested in addressing the Board of Regents during Public Input?  No one in attendance wished to participate in Public Input.

B.
Parent Input.  President Salas asked how many in attendance were interested in addressing the Board of Regents during Parent Input?  Two parents present indicated that they wished to address the Board during Parent Input.


Jean Buhri – Parent of NMSVH Preschool Student.  Thanked the Board for the amount of time that is being put into the important issue of Preschool expansion.  Expressed that she feels that in New Mexico there is no other place where her child can receive the educational opportunities that he requires and receives at NMSVH.  Provided a background on her child to provide an understanding of the importance of NMSVH services.  Expressed her pleasure with the quality of the staff and services that are being provided by the NMSVH Preschool.  Stated that there are a number of parents of Preschool children that are willing to provide any assistance necessary to the Board of Regents to facilitate expansion of the Preschool services.


J. Brad Steward – Parent of NMSVH Preschool Student.  Thanked the Board for the opportunity to address the Board of Regents.  Stated that it has been a pleasure to work with Reta Jones on the Preschool Expansion Committee.  It is his hope that this process will continue.  Expressed that it would be nice if the Board of Regents could address the issue of parent communication.  Also would like to see discussion on the possibilities of establishing a Preschool Parent/Teacher organization to facilitate communications.  Communications is an important issue with the parents of the Preschool students.  Thanked the Board for the quality of services that his child receives at the Preschool.  

VII.
Other Items

A.
Planning for Preschool Program for 2000-2001 School Year.  This was on the agenda for the special teleconference meeting held on February 8, 2000.  Unfortunately Reta Jones, Chair of the NMSVH Preschool Expansion Committee, was not able to join the teleconference so it was the decision of the Board of Regents to table this issue for inclusion on the February 19, 2000 Special Meeting of the Board of Regents.  President Salas asked Reta Jones for her input into this item.  Reta Jones reported that the Preschool Expansion Committee has met several times in an attempt to establish a positive plan, and review options and needs of the Preschool.  The committee is in its infancy stage and still has a lot of work to do and information to gather.  Unfortunately there is also a short-term need for the next school year, to determine exactly what the Preschool will be providing for 2000-2001, without expansion.  At a recent meeting with Patrika Griego, NMSVH Preschool Principal, issues were discussed concerning new eligible children for the Preschool program.  There has been no indication from the parents of existing Preschool students that they would be exiting the Preschool program for next year.  This means that for school year 2000-2001 we may have the same number of students that we have for 1999-2000, plus a need for space for new eligible students.  There is presently no existing space to add a new classroom, short of moving classrooms upstairs in the Preschool building.  A staff recommendation was to add one classroom which would provide half-day programs serving 3 year olds.  This would enable the Preschool to provide services to 8 additional children.  The problem with this recommendation is the loss of the facilities on the second floor of the Preschool.  A facility that is utilized for orientation and mobility training.  The committee feels that there is a need for approximately 1500 sq. ft. of additional space to accommodate service needs for school year 2000-2001, without affecting existing programs.  If a half-day program is added then transportation issues must be addressed.  The Preschool Expansion Committee does not believe that it can provide any solid recommendations on expansion until the April 28, 2000 meeting of the Board of Regents.  Reta Jones expressed that there is a limited time frame between the April 28 Board meeting and the beginning of the 2000-2001 school year to address and progressively seek new space that would allow Preschool expansion.  One suggestion that was made, as a stop-gap measure, would be to look for a building in a two to three block radius of the existing Preschool that could be utilized for the needed 1500 sq. ft. of needed classroom expansion for the 2000-2001 school year.  This is not a recommendation by the committee at this meeting, simply an update on avenues that are being explored.  The parents of Preschool students are interested in seeing the committee and Board move as quickly as possible on the issue of Preschool expansion.  Reta Jones asked if there are any questions on this issue from members of the Board of Regents?  Dr. Carney stated that she feels that there is an issue with timing.  Albuquerque Public Schools has established March 15, 2000 as the last date that students can enroll and have a choice of placement.  Joe Salazar stated that there was an exchange between Dianna Jennings, Director of Student Services, and Dr. Bob Pasternack, NM Department of Special Education that was interesting.  (Did not clarify on the exchange).  Joe Salazar asked Reta Jones how this impacts the preschool and expansion efforts?  Reta Jones read the document that was received from the Department of Special Education pertaining to Joe Salazars question.  



February 8, 2000



From:  Bonnie Anderson, Department of Education



Dianna;


I spoke with our director, Bob Pasternack, about your concerns regarding the NMSVH Preschool in Albuquerque.  If APS offers a child an appropriate program of services within their facilities, we cannot support you in serving that child as a parental placement in your preschool.  If your preschool were privately funded we would have a different answer.  However, you are a state funded facility.  As the State Department, we must assure that all students are afforded an appropriate program within the guidelines of the LRE (least restrictive environment).  I realize that this news may impact your plans to expand your preschool to a K-3 facility.  Regarding your transportation question, the law says that when transportation services are needed for a student to benefit from special education services, they must be provided at no cost to the parents.  When you have a JPA (joint powers agreement) within a district that cost would be negotiated between the parties.  If you had no JPA, you would need to bear the cost.  Please give me a call if you have further questions on these issues.

Reta Jones stated that the answer to Joe Salazars’ question is that this is certainly one of the factors that would be included in the Preschool Expansion Committees evaluation of the expansion of the Preschool programs.  It is not the only factor.  President Salas asked that if the Preschool Expansion Committee is not in a position to make recommendations at this time, and the parents have deadlines with Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) for placement, would it be in the parents best interest to go ahead and apply to APS?  Reta Jones stated that she asked Mr. Brad Steward, parent of a preschool student, and committee member, about this issue.  Mr. Brad Steward stated that the March 15 date is the last day that you can apply for an “out of district” placement at an appropriate school for the child.  Reta Jones stated that the question that was raised was, if you submit an application on March 15, to make sure that you are in the system, and then as the preschool expansion progresses, and space is obtained, can the application with APS then be withdrawn.  Brad Steward stated that you could withdraw the application, but with the amount of work that APS would go through conducting IEP’s after application, and then withdraw, there would certainly be people unhappy.  Donna Stryker asked if there are accommodations in place for people that move into the district after March 15?  Are there other options available if you do not apply by March 15?  Brad Steward stated that he would assume that there would be accommodations for those moving into the district after March 15.  Reta Jones indicated that Jean Buhri wished to comment regarding this issue.  Jean Buhri stated that even if you do submit the application to switch districts with APS, by the 15th of March, there is no guarantee that you would get a slot in that district.  You are assigned a priority 1, 2, or 3 for your child.  Priority 1 students are those students who live within that district.  Even if application was made by the 15th of March, there is no guarantee of admission at the applied school, and notification may not be made immediately.  This would leave our children “in limbo”.  Reta Jones stated that without the results of the Preschool Expansion Committee the most that can be recommended, at this point, would be to continue providing services to the existing NMSVH Preschool age groups.  Student expansion numbers for 2000-2001 are unknown at this time.  On a short-term, the Preschool has indicated that it can accommodate 8 more children for 2000-2001 school year without facility expansion.  Donna Stryker asked if that would take care of the existing needs and allow children outside of the specific age group to continue…  Reta Jones indicated that it would allow existing children and 8 new students.  But there are at least 20 eligible students out there.  Reta Jones stated that her personal recommendation is that we need to look for a 1500 sq. ft. rental space somewhere within 2 blocks of the existing campus.  Dr. Carney stated that another issue is that our budget has already been approved by the State Legislature and the amount that we could expend, and the flexibility that exists within the budget, is fairly limited.  This has to be part of the decision.  Can we rent space or add additional staff and remain within our budget?  Dr. Carney stated that the logical and reasonable thing that the parents can do is to apply with APS so that placement is assured if the Preschool cannot expand to accommodate their needs.  This application can then be withdrawn if the Preschool does expand.  Another issue with the Preschool is that we have to find a way to have a more cooperative relationship with Albuquerque Public Schools, and a stronger joint powers agreement, that allows a more equitable sharing of Preschool expansion costs with the school district.  Reta Jones stated that this is definitely one of the factors that is being looked at in regards to funding sources, but realistically that will be a difficult process.  Without the support of the State of New Mexico Department of Education the process is even more difficult.  Joe Salazar asked Dr. Carney if it is her opinion, unwise for the expansion committee to look at rental space for expansion.  Dr. Carney stated that rental space can and should be looked at, but she feels that we need to look closely at the budget to see if it can be funded.  Money has been placed into the budget for Preschool expansion because we knew that the school population would be growing.  Children that are transitioning from the NMSVH Infant Program to the Preschool are covered under the joint powers agreement with APS and would therefore have their transportation paid for as well as ancillary services.  President Salas asked that if we expand our services to enroll 8 more students how many full time positions will we need to budget for?  Kenalea Johnson and Reta Jones indicated that it would require three additional full time positions.  Joe Salazar asked if it would be practical to expand the Preschool by utilizing the upstairs spaces in the existing facility?  Reta Jones stated that the concern is that the only children that could be placed upstairs would be the ones that are not wheelchair bound.  Safety considerations would not allow wheelchair bound students on the second floor.  In addition, we would loose our therapy rooms which are currently on the second floor.  Dr. Carney stated that moving a classroom upstairs would adversely effect orientation and mobility services, occupational therapy, and physical therapy services.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to see the Board commit to exploring all options to ensure that the necessary space be provided for services to the additional 17 to 20 students who would be coming from the infant program to the Preschool for school year 2000-2001.  Dr. Carney asked that the NMSVH Preschool Expansion Committee present its recommendations at the April 28, 2000 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  That would then allow NMSVH to review the budget before the final budget adjustments that will be made in May 2000.  Reta Jones in summary, stated that the NMSVH Preschool Expansion Committee will be looking at short term solutions for the 2000-2001 school year, as well as looking at long term solutions.  Short term solution will focus on providing services for the 17-20 children coming from the infant program to the Preschool program for the 2000-2001 school year. 

B.
Space Utilization Committee Proposal for Library Relocation.  Dr. Carney stated that a committee on the main campus was formed to look into issues raised by the Legislative Finance Committee as well as issues raised by the State Fire Marshals Office.  There is a critical need to move the library from the second floor of the Watkins Education Building to a ground floor location, primarily for the safety of the students.  While there are other space utilization issues that the committee is looking at, the most critical issue remains the library relocation.  The Space Utilization Committee has prepared recommendations that would provide the necessary relocations, and has provided these recommendations to the Board for consideration.  A structural engineer has been on campus to research the feasibility of some structure renovation that will be necessary to accommodate the committees recommendations.  The structural engineer’s initial report indicates that the needed renovations can be accomplished without compromise to the structural safety of the buildings involved.  The major areas that will be impacted by the committees recommendations are, relocation of the Student Library to the east wing of Jack Hall, relocation of the Resource Library from Bert Reeves Media Center to the second floor of Watkins Education, and expansion of the Information Systems program to a larger area not yet identified.  The recommendation that is before the Board at this time is preliminary.  As the study progresses the Space Utilization Committee will present a more concrete and detailed recommendation.  Katherine Ingold asked if all of these moves are part of a major plan to improve NMSVH space utilization?  Dr. Carney stated that this phase is part of a master plan to address space utilization issues raised by the Legislative Finance Committee.  The most critical issue is the relocation of the Student Library from the second floor of the Watkins Education Building.  Katherine Ingold asked if the Space Utilization Committee is comprised of staff who have expertise in space utilization or architectural training?  Dr. Carney stated that the committee does not have any staff members with this specialized training.  However we use the contracted architect as a consultant as well as structural engineers.  Joe Salazar stated that he sees the urgency in moving the Student Library from the second floor, but asked if the Resource Center is visited by students during the day?  Dr. Carney stated that the students do not visit the Resource Center.  The Resource Center primarily serves the public school districts by being a repository for the books and materials that are purchased with APH quota money and utilized by visually impaired students in the public school systems throughout the State.  Donna Stryker voiced concern with the Student Library being relocated to the east wing of Jack Hall due to the distance from the main education center, Watkins Education Building.  If the Resource Center is going to be moved upstairs in the Watkins Education Building, why can’t the Student Library move into the space vacated by the Resource Center (Bert Reeves)?  Dr. Carney indicated that there is not enough space in Bert Reeves for the Student Library.  Donna Stryker restated her concern with the Student Library being located in the east wing of Jack Hall due to the distance from the education center.  She also stated that at the conclusion of the Legislative Finance hearings she brought up the concern that we may not be utilizing the main campus space as wisely as we could.  She felt that we should take a close look at the entire space utilization process.  Donna Stryker stated that she is concerned that due to the age of our facility a major rebuilding will be necessary within the next 5 to 10 years.  She feels that the major rebuilding needs to be addressed.  She is afraid that we are “piece mealing” the space utilization.  That we will spend money on this recommendation that is before the board, and then have to address a complete revitalization of the campus.  Dr. Carney stated that she feels that if the Board recommends any rebuilding, after being criticized by the Legislative Finance Committee for our space utilization, that the Board will encounter serious budget problems.  Donna Stryker stated that not if we do it in phases.  Not if we do an in-depth study, put together by experts.  She does not feel that there is enough expertise within the staff to put together a comprehensive space utilization study.  She feels that if we show the LFC or the CHE that we have long-term plans and that we are formulating these plans in a way that takes everything into consideration, we will not have a hard time with the LFC or the CHE.  Dr. Carney stated that she agrees with Donna Stryker, in everything that she said except she feels it is critical that the Student Library be moved from the second floor of the Watkins Education Building.  Donna Stryker stated that she is not saying that we should not move the Student Library.  She just feels that we also need to take a look at long-term plans for space utilization given the age of our campus.  The Board of Regents expressed their support of the recommendations that were submitted by the NMSVH Space Utilization Committee for the relocation of the Student Library in order to provide a safe environment for the students.  This support simply allows the Space Utilization Committee to continue developing this plan for future action item submission to the Board of Regents.

C.
Teacher Prep Program.  Dr. Carney stated that since she accepted the position of Superintendent of NMSVH, herself and the staff have been exploring the possibility of VI and O&M teacher education in the State of New Mexico.  When Kenalea Johnson was hired as the Director of Outreach she took on this challenge.  There is a critical need for VI teachers in the State of New Mexico.  Teachers are hired on this campus who have no VI certification because teachers with VI certification cannot be found.  Kenalea Johnson briefed the Board of Regents on her concerns and efforts on the Teacher Prep Program.  Not only is there a shortage of VI teachers in the State of New Mexico, but a shortage nationwide.  Most VI teachers in America today are nearing retirement with no pool of VI teachers to take their place.  The need for VI certified teachers nationwide will increase each year.  University classes in VI and O&M in the State of New Mexico, while not completely eliminating this problem, will certainly assist in alleviating some of the certification shortages that exist today, and will increase in the future.  And of course these statewide shortages, and nationwide shortages will effect NMSVH.  There is a need, within the State of New Mexico for either distance learning on VI & O&M prep, or curriculum development within either UNM or NMSU.  Universities cannot simply establish curriculum in VI and O&M prep.  A proposal must be developed, document the need for the curriculum, budget for the curriculum, develop the course work, and apply for acceptance through AER and any other appropriate agencies/organizations.  Donna Stryker stated her support for, and the need for VI and O&M teacher prep in our States universities.  Dr. Carney stated that what is needed from the Board is the direction that the Board wishes us to take on this issue.  Should we bring in coursework (distance learning) from other out of state universities, or work to assist in the establishment of curriculum within our own state universities?  Either of which will be very expensive, but necessary.  Kenalea Johnson stated that almost all personal prep programs are grant funded.  Even if NMSVH wrote a grant today we would possibly wait 6 months before finding out if our grant application was successful.  Kenalea Johnson stated that she is and will continue to explore grant possibilities for establishment of a teacher prep program within the State.  She stated that she is presently exploring distance learning and grant application processes through Texas Tech University which currently offers a Deaf/Blind Program.  While this program is not dedicated to visual impairments it would provide some degree of VI training to teachers within the State of New Mexico.  This avenue could be utilized to get us started while continuing efforts to establish VI and O&M teacher prep within our own state universities.  Donna Stryker asked what type of program is needed?  Kenalea Johnson stated that the State needs a program that will be able to reach as many teachers as possible across the state, without the teachers have to attend the program at a central location, either distance learning at various sites, or curriculum development at UNM or NMSU who have campuses throughout the State.  Kenalea Johnson asked whether the Board wants to expend funds to establish distance learning, or course development and adoption at UNM or NMSU?  In addition she asked the Board if they want her to pursue grant writing?  President Salas asked, in terms of the grant, is this grant awarded to the applicant and then taken to the university?  Kenalea Johnson indicated that generally the grant must be written reflecting the university to which the grant money will be applied.  Donna Stryker stated that it would be very good for NMSVH, and therefore good for the VI children within the State of New Mexico if NMSVH entered into a collaborative effort with a state university to establish a VI/O&M Teacher Prep Program.  President Salas asked if there are any particular strengths in the universities or potential hosts for this program?  Do all of them have distance delivery capability?  Kenalea Johnson has looked into the distance delivery issue within the State of New Mexico and stated that many of the universities and colleges have distance learning capabilities, many of these universities and colleges have extension campuses throughout the State which are also set up for distance learning.  Distance learning seems to be the solution for the long term.  Reta Jones asked if there is a sufficient population within the State of New Mexico to warrant this type of program?  In addition, what is the likelihood, given the size of our State population, that we will successfully convince any of our universities to accept this new program?  Given the proximity of Texas Tech, wouldn’t we be better off finding a way to support a school that already has an established program?  She stated that she is concerned that after exploring these avenues of Teacher Prep, after throwing money at the problem, there will still not be a perceived need, in sufficient numbers, for these universities to support the program.  Can we tie into the existing program, explore grant possibilities, and strengthen the existing program, rather than to try and start something new within one of our State universities?  Kenalea Johnson answered that she is suggesting that we try to start a program within the State, and if we are not successful then we can explore grant possibilities to strengthen an existing program, and then utilizing this program to train NM teachers.  An issue that will arise with strengthening an out of state program and utilizing distance learning is the high cost of out of state tuition.  Kenalea Johnson stated it would more than likely be a hard sell to get the bigger universities to establish a program, but the smaller universities, who are always looking for funding may be more receptive to grant assisted program development.  These are avenues that still need to be explored, which will take time, and travel, and expense.  Donna Stryker expressed that State of New Mexico teachers may be resistant to leaving the State to obtain the VI and O&M training.  Kenalea Johnson acknowledged Donna Strykers concerns and stated that the program needs to be within our State.  To support and utilize an existing out of state program the avenue of distance education needs to be explored which will allow our State teachers to stay within the State while receiving the training.  President Salas stated that he feels that the out of state tuition costs involved with utilizing an existing out of state program would be negotiable.  Kenalea Johnson concurs and feels that tuition costs would need to be part of the bargaining agreement.  This would also be dependent on the grant stipulations.  Reta Jones stated that we need to get people trained.  We need to put some resources into investigating and formulating a solid plan before larger training decisions can be made.  She also expressed that she would be surprised if we can get one of our State Universities to pick up the program.  Katherine Ingold agreed with Reta Jones and stated that we may be more successful by approaching the smaller private colleges.  Dr. Carney asked the Board if they want Kenalea Johnson to present a solid proposal to the Board during the June 23, 2000 Regular meeting of the Board of Regents?  Donna Stryker asked if this would hurt our chances for additional monies in the budget?  Would June be too late for the proposal given that we need to have the funding for this included in the budget?  Dr. Carney recommended that the proposal be presented to the Board in April 2000 which would allow time for funding to be included in the next years budget.  President Salas asked if Kenalea Johnson would like a committee established to assist with the preliminary work?  This item is important to the State and the School and deserves assignment of resources.  Dr. Carney asked whether the Board is addressing the long term solution or the “quick fix”?  The long term solution can benefit from the assistance of a committee.  If the “quick fix” is being addressed, the grant proposal will need to be submitted by March 4, 2000 and will not benefit from the establishment of a committee.  Reta Jones asked that if the Board approves pursuit of the grant for the “quick fix”, what is the financial impact on the school?  Dr. Carney indicated that submitting a grant proposal would have no financial impact on the school.  The only possible financial impact on the school would be if the Board elected to retain the services of someone to assist with the grant proposal.  Kenalea Johnson indicated that there may be costs involved with the grant proposal.  If the grant proposes that certain services and costs be provided by NMSVH the budget will need to cover these costs.   Kenalea Johnson recommends, given the short time to the grant proposal due date, that the Board approve writing the grant proposal as a collaborative effort with a University to provide the VI and O&M program.  Katherine Ingold expressed concern that the short time that we have for the grant submission will not allow for the in-depth research and coordination necessary for this type of grant.  Kenalea Johnson indicated that the Universities will already have the costs information for this type of program which can then be included into the grant proposal.  Katherine Ingold asked how much time would Kenalea Johnson, or NMSVH have to dedicatd to this project.  Dr. Carney indicated that Kenalea Johnson would be putting in 20% of her time as coordinator/facilitator of this project, and that information would be reflected in the grant proposal.  President Salas asked if the grant proposal that would be written would be focused on the VI group or the O&M group, or would it be split?  Kenalea Johnson indicated that since the grants are limited to $200k per year, we would have to limit the first grant to VI and write another grant next year for O&M.  The State need for VI is higher at this time.  But O&M needs to be funded as well.  President Salas asked if Kenalea Johnson sees any possibility of the first grant being able to fund a distance delivery program?  Kenalea Johnson stated that she should know the answer to that questions within a week.  Development of the grant proposal will provide that answer.  Reta Jones asked, that in light of all of the changes that occurring at NMSVH over the next few months, including preschool and outreach program changes, where does this grant proposal and the teacher prep issue sit on the priority scale of where we need to be next year?  Do we need to take this teacher prep issue on now, or is it something that should be delayed for next year (2001) March grant submission cycle?  Dr. Carney expressed that Kenalea Johnson has done an excellent in job in refocusing the Outreach Program as well as accomplishing important work with the Preschool Program.  However, more work is needed on both programs.  Kenalea Johnson’s time is a very real issue on this matter.  Reta Jones expressed that it is her desire, as well as the Boards, to provide the best programs possible.  As we prioritize our work and goals, where does the teacher prep fall in the priorities?  Kenalea Johnson expressed that she believes that there is a very important need to train teachers.  Without the training of teachers, the other goals that the Preschool and Outreach have established cannot be met, or will take much longer to meet.  This training must be addressed.  Work on the grant proposal needs to be accomplished, either by Kenalea Johnson, or by someone hired to accomplish the grant proposal work.  Teacher Prep is a very high priority.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to provide the necessary financial resources to provide Kenalea Johnson with assistance on grant writing to submit a grant proposal relating to developing the course work by March 2000.  And that the Board will continue to explore the other opportunities available relating to the issue of teacher prep, as they are provided by Kenalea Johnson.  (carried unanimously).

D.
NMSVH Entrance Criteria/Student Acceptance Policy.  Dr. Carney presented NMSVH Policy 507, Student Placement Policy for Board approval.  State and Federal regulations dictate how schools consider student placement.  In the placement process the IEP team plays a critical role.  We believe that the IEP process as conducted by NMSVH covers all of the areas that are required.  Dianna Jennings and Dr. Carney reviewed the NMSVH placement processes and formulated the presented placement policy.  Dianna Jennings provided a review of the IEP and student placement procedures.  Dr. Carney informed the Board that NMSVH does not take students for evaluation unless they are referred by the students home school district.  If a parent requests an evaluation, it is coordinated with the students home school district. Reta Jones asked if the Student Placement Policy needed to be reviewed from a legal standpoint for compliance?  Dr. Carney stated that it would not hurt to have it reviewed by the schools contract attorney.  Reta Jones asked if the schools contract attorney would know if the policy was within compliance?  Is he the appropriate person to conduct the review?  Dr. Carney stated that he would be able to determine compliance.  Dianna Jennings recommended that the Student Placement Policy be forwarded to the State Department of Education for compliance review.  Dr. Carney, and members of the Board concurred with Dianna Jennings’ recommendation to submit the policy to the State Department of Education for review.  Dr. Carney stated that the policy will be forwarded to the State Department of Education for compliance review.  Upon the completion of review NMSVH Policy 507 will be presented to the Board of Regents for adoption.

VIII.
Executive Session 11:15 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:15 a.m., Saturday, February 19, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues – Superintendent Search – Huge & Associates, Hiring of Certified Staff, and Student Information.  Roll Call Vote:  Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Jim Salas – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents and Dr. Nell Carney, Superintendent.  Mr. Jim Huge, Huge & Associates will join the session upon his arrival.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Joe Salazar, the board moved to come out of Executive Session at 5:00 p.m., Saturday, February 19, 2000 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Superintendents Search, Hiring of Certified Staff, and Student Information.  Roll Call Vote:  Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Jim Salas – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar the board moved that Kenalea Johnson, and Dianna Jennings be assigned as interim co-superintendents of New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped for the period, approximately, of March 02, 2000 to June 30, 2000.  Kenalea Johnson is assigned supervision of Outreach, Administration, and Human Resources.  Dianna Jennings is assigned supervision of all student services for the Alamogordo Campus.  Kenalea Johnson and Dianna Jennings will each receive a 25% pay increase for the period in which they serve as interim co-superintendents.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar the board moved to revise the board meeting schedule to reflect the following:  the March 24, 2000 meeting will be held in Albuquerque, NM; Saturday, March 25, 2000 the Board will remain in Albuquerque, NM to meet with Mr. Jim Huge of Huge & Associates; the April 28, 2000 meeting will be held Saturday, April 29, 2000 at the NMSVH Main Campus, Alamogordo; April 27 & 28, 2000 the Board will conduct interviews at the NMSVH Main Campus, Alamogordo for the Superintendent position.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker the board moved that Glenda Trice be discharged immediately and in lieu of 30 days notice for tenured employees, that she be given 30 days pay.  (carried unanimously)

IX.
Adjournment 

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to adjourn their meeting.   (Motion carried unanimously).

Meeting Adjourned at 5:05 p.m., Saturday, February 19, 2000

​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

James Salas, President


Donna Stryker, Secretary
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